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Winner 2020 Second Place Newsletter Award from Neighborhoods, USA (NUSA) MARCH 2022
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 THE RESTORED BUCKET AT EDMONDS MARINA
  							          - PHOTO BY JAN ECKMANN  

GREG BYE AT 2020 BENEFIT DINNER 
	          -PHOTO BY WAYNE PRIDEMORE

By Tom Petersen

Our local blood supply has 
hit emergency levels. We are asking 
everyone who is feeling healthy–
especially Type O donors–to please 
schedule a donation in the weeks 
ahead. If you do not see an immediate 
appointment available, booking the 
next available appointment in the 
next 12 weeks is vital to stabilizing 
our community blood supply. Donor 
centers are at 10357 Stone Avenue N 
in Seattle and 19723 Highway 99 in 
Lynnwood.  The Northshore Utility 
District is hosting a pop-up March 
29-30, and the Edmonds Waterfront 
(Senior) Center has a pop-up April 
14-19.

The need for blood is 
constant

RBCA faces challenges; Strawberry Festival 
canceled

Streetzeria Benefit Dinner, Farewell to Greg Bye 
and a warm welcome to new owners

See Streetzeria, page 8

See RBCA Challenges, page 2

By Jessica Jain
RBCA President 

I want to start off saying 
THANK YOU to all who have 
donated recently, renewed their 
memberships and signed up as new 
members. We on the RBCA Board 
appreciate it so much! 

Our mission for more than 
a century has been to promote the 
well-being of the Richmond Beach 
community, and your generosity has 
made that possible. While we will 
end up losing money this year, your 
generosity was a major factor in 
making our loss manageable.

However, it takes more than 
money to run all of the events that 

we have planned in the past. Our 
larger events need a whole team 
of volunteers to pull off. We just 
do not have the personpower or 
the volunteer support right now to 
manage these events successfully. 

So it is with very heavy 
hearts that the board has decided we 
must cancel the Strawberry Festival 
this year. This decision was not 
made lightly. While we all know it is 
for the best, each of us had a strong 
desire to find a way to pull it off, but 
it is just not possible.

For those that have not yet 
heard, our RBCA Executive Director, 
Teresa Pape, has accepted a full-time 
position with ShoreLake Arts. She 
will be moving on, but not too far. 
Her new role will be as the Program 
Manager for Arts and Culture 
Events. We have so appreciated her 
dedication over the last few years, 
and she will be greatly missed. We 
know that she will continue to plan 
wonderful events for us all to attend.

Our membership coordinator 
will also be moving on at the end of 
May. Karen Marshall has been the 
volunteer membership coordinator 
since 2019. She has seen us through 
some significant changes and updates 
over the last year. We are so grateful 
for all of her effort, most of which is 
not seen by anyone else but is critical 
to our organization. 

In an effort to streamline 
our membership process, be on 
the lookout for continuing updates 

By Greg Bye, Streetzeria Owner, 
and Sheri Ashleman, Event 
Coordinator

Social media has a nice 
memory jog. It is fun to see your 
memories and recall where you were 
when you posted.  This week our 
first post as Streetzeria popped up; 
it was ten years ago, and we invited 
people to our little cart on the streets 
of Ballard.  

There have been a few pizzas 
since then, and now we would like 
to invite you to the benefit dinner 
for RBCA when we hand over the 
restaurant to new owners. It has been 
a real pleasure working in Richmond 
Beach, and I thank each one of our 
customers for being so gracious and 
kind.  

Streetzeria has been a 
wonderful, sustainable livelihood 
for me and my sons. My greatest 
accomplishment was being able 
to work side by side with my 
boys. Now they are out of the house, 
and I have a chance to catch up on 
fishing, travel and fun.  

Please come by and meet 
the new owners, Zephyr Paquet 
and Emily Woods.  Zephyr is an 
accomplished local chef and well 
regarded in the Seattle culinary 
community.  Emily brings business 
and organization experience to 
support the restaurant. It is gratifying 

to know that Streetzeria will be in 
good hands with the talented new 
team that wants to be involved with 
the community and who have great 
ideas and abilities. Promise that the 
pizza crust will remain the same!

An enhancement to this 
year’s benefit dinner is a partnership 
with Richmond Beach’s own Virtue 
Cellars Winery.  Streetzeria and 
Virtue have been long-time friends, 
the restaurant being the first retail 
outlet for the wines. Owners Kathryn 
(RBCA Board Member) and Kevin 
Muller are donating Virtue wine 
glasses for the benefit. Customers 
who make an additional donation of 
$10 or more will receive two wine 
glasses while supplies last.

You will also have 
the opportunity to sign up for 
membership in the Richmond Beach 
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RICHMOND BEACH
COMMUNITY 
ASSOCIATION
www.richmondbeachwa.org

PO Box 60186, Shoreline, WA 98160-0186

The mission of the Richmond Beach 
Community Association Board is to 

promote the well-being of the Richmond 
Beach community.

2021-2022 BOARD
board@richmondbeachwa.org

President: Jessica Jain
president@richmondbewachwa.org 

 
Vice-President: George Buswell

vicepresident@richmondbeachwa.org 

Secretary: Brian Osborn
secretary@richmondbeachwa.org 

Treasurer: Tom Mailhot
treasurer@richmondbeachwa.org 

Chris Drake
boardmember6@richmondbeachwa.org 

Kathryn Muller
boardmember3@richmondbeachwa.org 

 
Patrick McNulty 

boardmember5@richmondbeachwa.org 

Alicia Schroder
boardmember2@richmondbeachwa.org 

Amy Berg
boardmember2@richmondbeachwa.org

NON-BOARD POSITIONS
Executive Director: Teresa Pape

execdirector@richmondbeachwa.org
(206) 930-9731 

Point Wells Subcommittee
Tom Mailhot

pointwells@richmondbeachwa.org 

Membership: Karen Marshall
membership@richmondbeachwa.org 

 
Webmaster: Charlotte Philbrick

webmaster@richmondbeachwa.org 

Graphic Designer: Leah Malmos 

Welcome Packet Producer: Jenni 
Gallagher 

 
Welcome Ambassadors:                                                    

Cindy Hensel and Ginger Franey 

Photographer: Bob Fordice 

Legal Counsel: Bill Willard 

Richmond Beach Community News
Volunteer staff is listed in the 

newspaper masthead on the next page

Student life

By Finley Stroh
RBCA Contributing Writer

Almost exactly two years 
ago as a freshman I was sitting at 
my kitchen table after school, just 
like every other day, when I heard  
that school would be canceled for 
two weeks, due to the COVID-19 
outbreak. I remember rushing to 
text and Facetime my friends. We 
all felt like this couldn’t actually be 
happening. Next, we were told two 
weeks would turn into six and then 
the rest of the school year. Now here 
we are almost two years later. From 
school cancellations; to a summer 
with no traveling or camps; to social 
distancing with masks on, outdoors 
only; to online school and then 
hybrid school; to mask mandates, 
mask mandates lifted, then back to 
masking; to new COVID-19 variants 
like Delta and Omicron and packed 
COVID testing sites and practically 
empty classrooms; to quarantines, 
vaccines and boosters, two years has 
felt like two months, but it also felt 
like forever.

It’s crazy to think that 
something that was a two-week 
problem is now a problem that 
consumes almost every aspect of 
our lives. Despite hardships, we 
have learned so much through these 
difficult times and have hope for a 
continued sense of “normalcy” for 
the future.

Throughout the past two 
years, I have learned to adapt and be 
flexible to different situations. I have 
learned to appreciate even the most 
mundane and small things in life and 
of the importance of coming together 
as a community. Spending so much 
time at home, I’ve been able to find 
new hobbies and enjoy the outdoors 
more; and knowing that things can 
be taken away so fast, I’ve been able 
to appreciate everything a little bit 
more and all the opportunities we 
have that could be taken away.

I think still being in the 
pandemic after almost two years 
has shown me that although it has 
been such a long time, we have also 
been able to develop so many skills, 
learn so much and grow as people. 
No matter how long the pandemic 
will continue to go on and with hope 
for life to return to some sense of 
normalcy, we have grown so much. 
I think we will continue to grow 
and learn throughout the rest of 
COVID-19, remembering where we 
have come from and looking forward 
to what is next!

Covid after two years: 
lessons learned and 
looking ahead

From  RBCA challenges, page 1 RBCA Marge Unruh 
Community Service Award 
nominations due April 10
By Tom Petersen
Chairperson for the Award

The RBCA created the annual 
RBCA Marge Unruh Community 
Service Award in 1999 in recognition 
of the late great Marge Unruh’s 
contributions to our community. The 
deadline for nominations is April 10. 
Up to three recipients per year are 
selected based on their outstanding 
service to the community. Candidates 
may be a person, business or 
organization. They are not required 
to reside in Richmond Beach. 
Merit-worthy examples include 
service to the Richmond Beach 
Community Association, promotion 
of issues benefiting the community, 
fundraising for community 
projects, formal or informal 
service to others in the community 
or beautification projects in the 
community. Award winners from 
10 years ago who have continued 
to make positive contributions may 
be nominated again. Recipients 
will be announced in May.  
	 To submit a nomination, 
go to richmondbeachwa.org/ 
marge-unruh-serv ice-award .
html#/ or use the QR code below. 

Previous recipients:
1999 - Pizza Mia, Grace Marshall, 
Scott Keeney
2000 - Susan Will, Sheri Ashleman, 
Karen Thielke
2001 - Rick Ashleman, Bill 
Clements, Ron Greeley
2002 - Maggie Fimia, Linda Jo 
Pym, Scott Jepsen
2003 - Richmond Beach 
Congregational Church, Donna 
Spee, John Thielke
2004 - Everett Ellis, Paul Gorgen, 
Nancy Shaw
2005 - Mary Bannister, Dr. 
Art Kruckeberg, Vladimir 
Oustambassidis
2006 - Starla Hohbach, Harley 
O’Neil, Dave Bannister
2007 - Jerry Girmus, Sean and 
Christie Quigley, Chris Riveland

 
Get the Marge Unruh  

Community Service Award  
nomination form. 

Aim your smartphone camera at 
the QR code, and a link will ap-
pear on your screen. Tap the link 
to find a nomination form on the 

RBCA website.

and a push toward our auto-renew 
subscription via PayPal. In the first 
week of February alone, we had more 
than 30 members sign up via this 
auto-renew process as a result of our 
newspaper article—what a success! I 
look forward to a huge push for new 
members as we lead up to April, the 
new start of our membership year, 
as members are usually our best 
recruiting for volunteers. 
 	 Along with these losses, 
we are losing at least three board 
members, as people time out on their 
terms and others need to refocus 
their time elsewhere.

In order for the RBCA and 
all that we do for our community to 
survive, these positions all need to 
be filled. This will be our focus in the 
short term, along with restructuring 
and reimagining just what the RBCA 
can successfully continue to provide 
to our wonderful community.

The entire RBCA Board has 
expressed a strong desire to hear 
more from our community. I invite 
you to please take our mobile-
friendly Community Perception 
Survey located on the homepage of 
our website, richmondbeachwa.org. 

Additionally, I encourage 
you to please reach out directly if you 
have thoughts or ideas and especially 
if you are willing to volunteer some 
time to make our events happen. 
You can email me at president@
richmondbeachwa.org, and I will 
make sure to pass it on to the entire 
board at our monthly meeting.

On a happier note, we do 
expect to continue to put on most 
of our smaller events through this 
summer. We are still planning for 
the benefit dinner at Streetzeria, the 
Garage Sale, the Garden Tour and 
the second annual Beach Blanket 
Bingo night. 

I’ll end by saying that we all 
have a great love for this community 
and all of the events that the RBCA 
has been able to host in the past. We 
do not want that to go away. But 
along with so many other things 
since the pandemic started, we need 
to take a step back and figure out the 
best path forward.

See Marge Unruh award, page 8
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The Richmond Beach Community  
Association publishes the Richmond 

Beach Community News monthly 
December through June. Printing 
and free mailing to all Richmond 

Beach residents is financed by 
advertising revenues and RBCA 

membership dues, and all work from 
advertising sales to editing and design 
to distribution is done by volunteers.

Opinions expressed in the Richmond 
Beach Community News do not reflect 

the views of the Richmond Beach 
Community Association or its 

Board.

PRODUCTION MANAGER
Betty Ngan

editor@richmondbeachwa.org

CONTRIBUTING WRITERS
Tom Petersen, Teresa Pape,   

Anina Coder Sill and Finley Stroh

PROOFREADER 
Sheri Ashleman

GRAPHIC ARTIST
Young Ritzo

ADVERTISING & BILLING
Allison Taylor & Sheri Ashleman
admanager@richmondbeachwa.org

(972) 467-4414

CIRCULATION
Jill Brunsch and John Thielke

circulation@richmondbeachwa.org
425-750-4145

SUBMISSIONS

The RBCN welcomes submissions 
including articles, Letters to the Editor 

and Kudos. Submissions must be 
relevant to our community, copyright-
free and submitted by the 15th of the 
month prior to publication. Electronic 

submissions are preferred.

For verification purposes only, 
submissions must include name, 
address, email address and phone 

number. Submissions are subject to 
editing. 

Send submissions to:
editor@richmondbeachwa.org

Richmond Beach Community News
PO Box 60186 

Shoreline, WA 98160-0186

Richmond Beach
COMMUNITY NEWS

See Wandering RB, page 4

Wandering Richmond 
Beach – Part 1 of a 3-part 
series

By Amy Borg 
RBCA Board of Directors

I moved back to the Pacific 
Northwest a year ago after having 
been gone for 40 years. It’s great to 
be back! I grew up in Mount Vernon, 
but decided to move to Shoreline to 
be close to my siblings and their kids. 
I knew very little about Richmond 
Beach and figured the best way to 
get to know it was to tie my laces, 
put in my earbuds, turn on a crime 
podcast and start walking. About 10 
years ago, I realized that not only 
did I not enjoy running anymore, 
but my body was also telling me it 
was time to find another aerobic 
exercise. However, I have always 
preferred being outside to being on 
the treadmill.

Being from the PNW, I knew 
that the weather can be unpredictable, 
so I decided I wasn’t going to let rain 
get in the way of exploring my new 
home. I bought new outdoor gear 
that was suitable for walking and 
hit the road. What I have found has 
brought miles and hours of fun and 
discovery. I started thinking that it 
would have been great if someone 
had shared this information with me 
when I arrived, so I decided to share 
my experience and comments on my 
favorite routes.

I live near the Richmond 
Beach Coffee Company, so the first 
thing I realized is that there are five 
choices on which way to go, making 
it hard to run out of options or fall 
into a rut. I walk for 45-60 minutes, 
which allows me to explore several 
different areas and keeps me from 
getting bored. As a result, I have 
found something to suit whatever 
mood I’m in—lots of hills, intense 
hills, relatively flat, tree cover, etc. 
Thank goodness most of these routes 
have wonderfully wide shoulders 
and bike lanes, which allow me to 
stay out of the way of cars and other 
people.  

Spring Membership 
Drive - Please sign up 
or renew now!

See RBCA Membership, page 4

RICHMOND BEACH ROAD LOOKING EAST    
		     - PHOTO BY TERESA PAPE

By Amy Borg 
RBCA Board Member

It’s that time of year when 
we ask that you join the Richmond 
Beach Community Association 
(RBCA) or renew your annual 
membership. Thank you to those 
of you who have already joined! 
	 Last month, we shared 
information about the financial 
deficit of the RBCA and the need for 
additional funds in order to continue 
to host fun events and art projects for 
our community. An important source 
of the RBCA’s revenue is the $20 
dues paid by members each year. 
Please consider becoming a member 
or renewing your membership by 
April 1 to lend your support. If you 
don’t know if you are a member, 
a complete list of members is 
published in this month’s newspaper.  
	 We are also launching some 
changes to our Donor Program. The 
bottom line is, we need you and 
the other adults in your household 
to consider becoming a member 
and/or making a donation. Your 
participation will help us continue to 
host events such as festivals, Bingo 
in the Park, Halloween Carnival 
and the Christmas Tree Lighting. 
And let’s not forget the Orcas and 
the mural projects! All these great 
events help make Richmond Beach 
a most enjoyable place to call home. 
	 What do we need you to 
do? Please go to the website to 
join the RBCA or renew your 
membership for $20 and ask your 
neighbors and friends to join 
(www.richmondbeachwa.org). It 
would be great if you would also 
sign up for automatic renewal so 
we know we can count on your 
membership dues each year. 
	 Here are answers to 
Frequently Asked Questions (FAQ’s) 
about membership that can also be 
found on the RBCA website.

Why should I become a 
member of the Richmond Beach 
Community Association (RBCA)? 
•     You are showing your support for 
your community and helping to keep 
the longest standing community 
organization in Shoreline active.
•   You can vote for RBCA Board 
members and influence the direction 
and nature of the association.
•    You can run for a board position 
and become a key part of making 
our community a great place to live.
What good are my dues if events 
are sponsored by businesses?

New RBCA gear 
rewards for donor 
program

RBCA offers scholarship

By Amy Borg 
RBCA Board of Directors

We are excited to introduce 
a new, improved Richmond 
Beach Community Association 
(RBCA) donor program. 	  
	 There will be new RBCA gear 
coming this fall. Donors at the bronze, 
silver and gold levels will receive 
RBCA-branded gear commensurate 
with the level of donation. 	  
	 The RBCA website is already 
set up for donations, and donors who 
donate now will be on the list to 
receive the new RBCA gear this fall.  
	 Please go to the website 
and click on “Donate” at the 
top of the home page (www.
richmondbeachwa.org). Richmond 
Beach Community Association 
thanks you!

See RBCA Scholarship, page 8

By George Buswell
RBCA Board Member

The Richmond Beach 
Community Association (RBCA) is 
happy to announce that once again 
it will be offering a $500 academic 
scholarship to high school seniors 
currently living in the Richmond 
Beach community. This scholarship 
program was initiated in 2020; and 
based on the positive feedback we 
received, we decided to continue the 
program.

The scholarship may be 
applied to the cost of tuition and 
fees, books or supplies required 
for courses of instruction at the 
educational institution chosen by 
the student. The scholarship will 
be paid by RBCA directly to the 
educational institution for the use 
of the scholarship recipient once 
enrolled. 

Qualified students are those 
who are planning to pursue full-
time continuing education through 
a technical program, community 
college or a university in the coming 
(2022-23) academic year. Family 
members of RBCA Board members 
are not eligible for this scholarship.

The only requirements 
beyond those stated above 
(graduating student, residing in 
Richmond Beach, attending school 
in the fall) are that the student submit 

•	 Your dues are essential. They 
directly support the RBCA and 
its many activities.

•	 Our award-winning neighborhood 
newspaper mailed to your 
address.
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CORI WHITAKER
coriwhitaker@windermere.com

206.795.4361  /  CoriWhitakerHomes.com
W I N D E R M E R E  R E A L  E S TAT E  /  N O R T H ,  I N C .

LOCAL RESULTS

Ranked #1 for 
Sales Volume in 

Shoreline 2010 to current

REGIONAL RESULTS

Ranked in the top 100 agents in the 
Northwest MLS for Sales Volume 

annually since 2015

NEGOTIATION SAV V Y

Master Certified
Negotiation Expert

RESPECTED

Windermere Premier Properties
Director since 2016

LOCAL

Living and working
in Shoreline since 1999

SATISFACTION

Five-Star Customer
Service since 2009
-Seattle Magazine

From RBCA membership, page 3

TOP - BACKLIT TREES ON THE ROUTE;ABOVE LEFT - MAP OF THE SCENIC ROUTE; 
RIGHT COLUMN - MORE VIEWS FROM SALTWATER PARK AND STAIRS TO RICHMOND BEACH 
COMMUNITY PARK.       -PHOTOS IN RIGHT COLUMN BY TERESA PAPE- TOP PHOTO BY AMY BORG

Become a RBCA member

Aim your smart phone camera 
at the QR code below. A link 
will appear on your screen. 
Tap the link to go to the RBCA 
website where you can sign 
up.

Sometimes when I am 
wandering, I don’t follow any 
particular route, but over the 
next three months, I am going to 
share some of my favorites along 
with comments on the terrain. 
My opinions about the hills are 
subjective so you may want to drive 
a route before biking, walking or 
running. Below is the first map of 
the three routes. More to come in the 
next RBCN.

I hope you will give these 
a try, and maybe I will see you 
wandering around Richmond Beach!   
Enjoy the views

On this relatively flat route 
(see map below), the views are 
spectacular from the bluffs in 
Saltwater Park and along 22nd 
Avenue NW. Ships and barges can 
be seen at times, and the orange sky 
during sunset is the best.

From  Wandering RB, page 3
•	 The monthly email newsletter.
•	 Our awesome community 

events.
•	 Projects to enhance the 

neighborhood quality of life.
•	 Our executive director’s part-

time salary. We would not be 
able to produce all our many 
wonderful events without the 
tireless efforts of our skilled and 
energetic executive director.

•	 Other overhead costs including 
taxes, legal and accountingas 
well as our storage units. 

Who can become a member?
	 Anybody who cares about 
the community, is of legal voting age 
and who subscribes to the purposes, 
values and interests of the RBCA. 
Voting rights are reserved for 
members who reside in Richmond 
Beach.
How can I join the RBCA? 
	 Purchase or renew your 
annual membership online by going 
to the membership tab on the RBCA 
home page (You can also use the 
QR code to access the page), or 
send us your check along with a paper 
membership form that you can request 
from our membership coordinator at 
membership@richmondbeachwa.
org, or ask about joining at 
any of our community events. 

	  
	 Membership dues paid 
now will renew on April 1 each 
year. If you join after April 1, your 
membership will be due for renewal 
after the following April 1. 

Will I receive a reminder 
about my renewal? 	
	 If we have your current email 
address, a notice may be emailed to 
you. If not, we will have reminders 
and information about renewing and 

joining in the spring of each year. 
The easiest way to manage your 
renewal payment is by authorizing 
Paypal to set up a recurring, annual 
payment. Log on to your PayPal 
account. Under Settings, select 
Payment Settings, then Preapproved 
Payments and edit your change 
to pay on April 1 each year.  
What other sources of income does 
the RBCA have besides my dues? 
	 Additional income is raised 
from newspaper advertising, event 
sponsorships, grants and donations.

When are my membership dues 
up for renewal?
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					             -ALL  PHOTOS ON PAGE 5 BY KRIS FORDICE      

The promise of spring —time to garden and get ready for the 30th annual  tour

By Kris Fordice
Garden Tour Coordinator

We are coming back to the 
longer days and the promise of 
spring. A little sunshine here and 
there gets me out in my garden to cut 
back, prune and generally clean up 
after the winter. My yard is starting 
to sprout, the fragrant sarcococcas 
are in full bloom and the weeds 
are coming back too. All I have to 
do is step outside and I can always 
find something to do . . . for several 
hours! Gardening is a joy that keeps 
on giving. When I’m asked when I 
will be done, the answer is never; and 
that’s just fine with me. The pictures 
on this page are what I’m hoping my 
garden will look like in May. 

This year the Richmond 
Beach Garden Tour is on June 4 
from 11:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. If 

I’m counting correctly, this is the 
30th annual tour! It’s a wonderful 
community tradition, and we are 
calling for gardens and gardeners 
to participate this year. If you have 
a garden that friends and neighbors 

have complimented you on, I hope 
you will consider being on the tour.   

We welcome all gardens 
and gardeners! Contact me at 
gardentour@richmondbeachwa.
org. 
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CHURCHES

First Lutheran of Richmond 
Beach
18354 8th Avenue NW
Shoreline, WA 98177
206-546-4153
www.flrb.org 

Richmond Beach 
Congregational Church 
United Church of Christ
1512 NW 195th St.
Shoreline, WA 98177
206-542-7477
www.rbccucc.org

CULTURAL

Shoreline Historical 
Museum
18501 Linden Ave N
Shoreline, WA 98133 
206-542-7111 
www.
shorelinehistoricalmuseum.
org
shm@
shorelinehistoricalmuseum.
org

FINANCIAL, INSURANCE, 
LEGAL

Rachel Alexander
State Farm Insurance
644 NW Richmond Beach 
Road
Shoreline, WA 98177
206-542-8800

Andy Vasquez
Golden Insurance LLC
24001 56th Ave W #D403
Mountlake Terrace, WA 
98043
206-512-8921
www.goldeninsllc.com
av@goldeninsllc.com

Maggie Knowles
Daily Money Manager
Shoreline and North Seattle
206-383-4357
www.maggieknowles.com

Ryan Carlson Agency 
American Family Insurance
206-525-0069
332 NW Richmond Beach 
Road
Shoreline, WA 98177
www.Ryancarlsonagency.
com

Law Office of Robert 
Brouillard
P.O. Box 60006
Shoreline, WA 98160
206-861-9012
robert@brouillardlaw.com
 

 
Kudos

LANDSCAPING

Gorgeous Gardens LLC 
PO Box 77664
Shoreline, WA 98177
206-383-2250
www.gorgeousgardensllc.
com 
info@gorgeousgardensllc.
com

 
MEDICAL, DENTAL

uSmile USA
735 N. 185th St
Shoreline, WA 98133
Call or Text 206-542-7000 
www.usmileusa.com

 
REAL ESTATE

Jami Hammond-
Christensen
Windermere Real Estate 
20149 21st Ave NW
Shoreline, WA  98177
(206) 778-8769
www.agentjami.com
jami.hc@windermere.com 

Margo Christophilis 
The Christophilis Team
1307 N 45th St., Ste. 300
Seattle, WA   98103
206-963-5525 

Jack Malek
Windermere Real Estate 
20224 23rd Place NW
206-498-2189 
www.jackmalek.com
jmalek@windermere.com

Cori Whitaker Homes
206-795-4361
www.coriwhitakerhomes.
com 
coriwhitaker@windermere.
com

 
RECREATION 
 
Spin AlleyBowling/Vault 
177 
1430 NW RichmondBeach 
Road 
www.spinalleybowling.com 
spinalley@hotmail.com 
206-533-2345 

 Ryan Carlson, Agent 
 332 Nw Richmond Beach Rd 

 Shoreline, WA 98177 
 rcarlso2@amfam.com 

  American Family Mutual Insurance Company, S.I. 
American Family Insurance Company,
6000 American Parkway, Madison, WI 53783 
006441 – Rev. 11/15 ©2015 – 8553465

Call me today at (206) 525-0069.

Insure Carefully,
dream fearlessly. 

State Farm Mutual Automobile Insurance Company
State Farm Indemnity Company

Bloomington, IL

State Farm County Mutual Insurance Company of Texas
Dallas, TX

1606043

Good day, bad day or any day – I’m here for 
you in all life’s moments, backed by the #1* 
insurance company for auto, home and life.
CALL ME TODAY.

For every “oh no,” 
there’s an “oh yeah.”

*Based on written premium as reported by SNL Financial 2014.

Rachel Alexander Ins Agcy Inc
Rachel Alexander, Agent
644 NW Richmond Beach Rd
Shoreline, WA  98177
Bus: 206-542-8800

By Todd Stein 
Member and Vice Moderator of 
RBCC

One of the near-term goals of 
the Richmond Beach Congregational 
Church is to strengthen its outreach 
and connection to the Richmond 
Beach community. Outreach takes 
many forms; and historically, 
outreach in the form of helping 
those who are underserved or 
underrepresented has always been a 
core value of our congregation. But 
we would like to further broaden how 
we define outreach. One approach 
is to think of our facility as a form 
of outreach. We would love to have 
our building considered a true asset 
of the Richmond Beach community, 
used every day of the week, a 
community center if you will. The 
church is located at 1512 Northwest 
195th Street in Richmond Beach. 

Last October, our 
congregation approved the funds 
to undertake a comprehensive 
feasibility study of our church 
facility, assessing how to upgrade 
building systems to incorporate 
current technologies, to increase 
longevity and to increase energy 
efficiency. In addition, the study will 
make recommendations on how to 
make our facility more flexible to 
host a wider variety of community 
activities and to be more welcoming 
to all. To that end, we are asking 
for input from the Richmond Beach 
community as to what you see as 
needs within the community that 
our congregation and facility could 
help address. We have created a very 
short survey (two minutes or less) 
for you to give us your thoughts. 
The survey is anonymous and can 
be accessed via the following link:  
surveymonkey.com/r/RBCCsurvey. 
The survey will be available until 
March 18, and thank you in advance 
for your input.  

By Teresa Pape 
RBCA Executive Director 

	 To Karen Marshall for her 
support as Membership Coordinator. 
The membership drive always comes 
with some extra work, and we are 
thankful for her assistance. 
	 To Amy Borg for taking 
the lead on writing the information 
about the revised RBCA membership 
program. Amy was able to help 
explain the changes and update the 
FAQ information for our website. 
	 To Chris Drake, Brian 
Osborn and Kathryn Muller for 
being part of the gear committee. 
We are looking forward to showing 
off our community pride with some 
exciting new products.
	 To Leah Malmos for creating 
the graphic for this year’s Streetzeria 
Benefit Dinner. Leah is an amazing 
volunteer, and we are lucky she 
continues to bring her creative ideas 
to our events. 

Richmond Beach 
Congregational Church 
seeks community input 
for use of facility

By Teresa Pape
RBCA Executive Director

It’s time to think about 
graduations and celebrations. In the 
June issue of the Richmond Beach 
Community News, we celebrate 
Richmond Beach students who are 
graduating, show how proud we are 
of them and recognize their hard 
work by printing a paragraph about 
each of them. 

All students graduating from 
high school, college or a vocational 
trade school can be listed. The 
deadline for submitting a paragraph 
is May 10. The entry should include 
information about the student’s 
school experience (sports, music, 
clubs, academics, awards) or other 
memorable experiences (church 
activities, employment, volunteer 
work, travel) and what their plans 
are for the next chapter of their lives. 
Space is limited, so please keep 
paragraphs to 100 words or less. All 
submissions to the newspaper are 
subject to editing. 

If you or someone you know 
fits this description, please email the 
Richmond Beach graduating senior’s 
information to Sheri Ashleman at 
sashleman@comcast.net by May 
10. 

Looking for all 
Richmond Beach 
graduating students
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Adams, Linda
Agnos, Peter & Betty
Ail, Genevieve
Aker, Susan
Albrecht, Judy & Chet James
Alexander, Rachel
Allen, Rae
Altena, Ken & Jennifer
Anderson, Leslee
Anderson, Mark
Ashleman, Richard & Sheri
Avolio, Beth
Baitx, Brian & Denise
Bakalor, Peter
Baker, Zenaida
Bell, William
Bennett, Vivian
Bergstrom, Helen
Berndt, Paul & Weiming Bian
Berquist, Thomas
Bess, Nate
Beyer, Gregg & Diane Lasichak
Bhat, Clarita
Bingham, Samantha
Bishop-Harvey, Nancy
Blackstone, Susan
Blume, Stacy
Bopp, Thomas
Borg, Amy
Borgida, Alan & Tina
Bostrom, Betty
Boyd, Deborah
Boye, Rhea
Branagan, Brian
Brinckerhoff, Robert
Brock, John
Brookes, Allan & Gretchen
Brouillard, Robert
Brown, Jeff & Michelle & Isabel & 
Spencer
Brumett, Robin
Brunsch, Justin & Jill
Buchheit, Marcellus
Burt, Lisa & Robert Flye
Call, Marilyn & John
Carlson, Christine
Castellano, Gary & Henryetta
Castner, Russell
Chittenden, Sean
Christiansen, Elsie
Christophilis, Margo & Anastasios 
Dragseth
Clay, Jenni & Earl
Clements, Bill & Michelle
Coburn, Alan & Gail
Constance, Marlene
Corbett, Kay
Cross, Rosemarie
Cummings, Bryan & Patty
Dana, Christopher & Denise
Darling, Lucinda
Davis, Barry & Margaret Biderbost
Dawson, Elizabeth
Dellino, Domenick & Marcy Bloom
DeMuri, John & Barbara
Donnan, David & Karen Balluff
Drake, Chris & Gina
Drake, David & Sharon
Dudley, Bert & Laurie Ann
Dunn, Dana & Robb
Dupper, Manfred
Eckmann, Janice & David Pryde
Edwards, Bruce
Edwards, Sherry
Eisenberg, Carol & Michael
Ekrem, Nancy

Enge-Nyssen, Elisabeth & Chris 
Nyssen
Engle, Jane
Erickson, James & Charlotte
Evans, Carolyn
Farlow, Heidi & Randy
Fisher, Kathy & Frank
Flagel, Jeff & Kristy
Fordice, Kris & Bob
Forest, Kelly & Jeremy
Franey, Brian & Nina
Frantz, Cameron & Michael
Gallagher, Jenni
Gallaher, Brittany
Gardner, Robert & Karen
Gerst, Mary Jo
Gibbs, Jessica
Gildow, Christopher & Christine
Gillette, Alan Roberts & Sande
Glasser, Robert
Goetz, Joni & Rick
Golden, James & Rebecca
Greeley, Ron
Gronvold, Ruth and Ken
Grosshans, Annie
Gruger, Vicki
Gustafson, Rich & Nancy
Halvorson, Glen & Linda
Hamako, Eric
Hammond-Christensen, Jami
Hanberg, Norma
Hansen, Bryce
Hanson, Karrie
Hargus, Sharon & Dave Nelson
Harsila, Scott & Brittany
Hauck, Robert
Hauptman, Olga
Heath, Ann
Helmick, Louise
Hendrickson, Joe & Marci
Henon, Barbara
Hensel, Richard & Cindy
Heron, Anne
Hicks, Whitney
Hilbert, Janelle
Hillman, Andrea & Marc Cohen
Ho, Phoenix & Genevieve Kelly
Hoff, Wendy & Bradley
Holbrooks, Calen & James
Holliday, Zack
Holter, Jamie & Tanya
Hondl, Dr. Edel
Hooper, Richard
Hosterman, Michael
Hulak, Tasha
Hunt, Danielle & Peter
Irons Brothers Construction. Inc.& 
Joseph Irons
Jain, Jessica & Rajit
Jamieson, Becky
Jensen, Delores
John, Emilie
Johnson, Peg (Nielsen) & Bryan
Joki, James
Jones, Mal
Kaminetzky, Eric
Kato, Pat & Charlie
Keenholts, Mark
Kemmerling, Jonelle
Kessel, Judy & William
Koon, Bette (Mary E.)
LaFreniere, Thomas & Finn
Lager, Troy & Linda
Landry, Elizabeth
Langer, Jill

Largy, Marillyn
Lashinsky, Diane
Layman, Janie
Lehde, Judith
Leiser, Katy
Leitner, Karen
Lesser, Jacob
Ley, Haven Drea
Lind, Sheila
Linscott, Ann
Littleton, Teena
Lockhart, Jerriane
Loeser, Andrea
Longley, Michael & Douglas Ito
Mack, Robert & Monica Thakar
Madden, Rod & Marilyn
Mailhot, Tom & Betty Ngan
Majorowicz, Barry & Carole France
Malarky, Kathleen & Ian
Malek, Jack & Nancy & Sam
Mallett, Brenda
Mandich, Monya & Vjeko 
Ivankovic
Manfredini, Jan
Marlowe-Fleet, Karen
Marshall, James & Karen
Marshall, Roger
Martin, Cathy & Steve Venard
Massoni, Andrea
Matsen, Hannah
Matysik, Dorothy
Mauer, George
Maxwell, Ann
McCauley, Tim & Patty
McCormick, Tom & Nalini
McCracken, Ann & Scott
McCurdy, James & Brooke 
McDonald, Kelly & Ro Verdeja
McKelvey, Irene
McLeod, Peggy
McMurry, Suzanne & Zack
McNeil, Katie & Cameron
McNulty, Patrick
Meln, Beverly
Miller-Parker, Donna & Robert 
Parker
Millet, James
Millspaugh, Leslie
Milonas, Chris
Mitchell, Steve & Kara
Moerbeek, Janet
Monsaas, Barrett
Montero, Joe
Moore, Ken & Virginia
Moore, Laurence
Mueller, Kevin
Murray, Kristin
Murray, Whitney & Ryan
Nead, Nancy
Neice, Janet
Nelson, Edie Loyer
Nelson, Andy & Lisa
Neubauer, Lance & Alison
Neufeldt, Bryan
Nicholson, Eileen
Nilson, Susan
Nordling, Ann & Todd
Oliveto, Susan & Damon
Olsen, Steve
O’Neil, Harley
O’Neill, Kathleen
Orsborn, Edward & Roberta 
Randles
Osborn, Jennifer & Brian
Otnes, Kaare

Paige, Carol
Panek, Carol
Pape, Craig & Teresa
Parker, Robert
Partida, Reuben & Melinda Saldana
Patel, Deep
Patterson, Jerry & Janice
Pavan, Anu
Peistrup, Jay & Diane
Pellitteri, Brenda & Mike & Sophia 
& Maria
Pember, Don & Diann
Pendergrast, Laura & Mark
Penrod, Tom
Penwell, Deanna
Peoples, Andrew
Petersen, Thomas & Michelle 
Hillyer
Phillips, Eve
Phisuthikul, Chakorn & Marilyn 
Heinemann
Piha, Jessica & Mitchell Grafstein
Plesha, Rhoda
Prewett, Don & Peggy
Pridemore, Wayne
Provencher, Dale & Washington 
State Security
Pruitt, Joy
Psaty, Barbara & Bruce
Quigley, Sean & Christie
Rea, Michael
Reed III, James & Janet
Rhie, Hogun
Rhie, Miehae
Rice, Melinda
Richard, Linda & Christian
Ritter, Margaret
Rogers, Brent
Roth, Kendra
Round, Bette
Ryu, Cindy
San Nicolas, Sonny & Kimberly
Sanderson, Beth
Schaber, Paul
Schlatter, Samuel
Schmidt, Sandy
Schnall, Bill
Schorr, Millie
Schroder, Alicia & Tim Thompson
Schulz, Stephanie
See, Chad
Sehgal, Jackie & Ajai
Sepessy, Lona & Scott Jamieson
Shaw, Nancy
Shen, Mona
Shilling, Richard
Sill, Anina Coder
Skipsnes, Jessika
Slomnicki, John
Smith, Walt & Andrea
Smith, Renee & Roger
Smith, Evan
Sommerdorf, Darlene & Michael 
Thorsen
Speed, Rick & Valerie
St. Luke’s School
Stanton, Bill
Star, Adam & Katya
Starks, William
Steele, Mary Lynne
Stephens, Marianne
Stevenson, Rick
Stevenson, Tobey
Stone, Joanna

See RBCA Membership, page 8

2022 List of RBCA Members 
as of February 13, 2022
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JAMI HAMMOND-CHRISTENSEN 
206.778.8769  |  jami.hc@windermere.com

CLIENT COMMITTED – RESULTS DRIVEN

AGENTJAMI.COM

From Streetzeria, page 1From RBCA Membership, page 7

Stone, Mary Ellen & Gary Mahn
Streng, Heinz
Sullivan, Joey
Swartzwelder, Joy & Eric
Tamman, Geoffrey
Taylor, Laura
Taylor, Allison & Tom & Forrest & 
Jack
Thayer, Constance
Thielke, John & Karen
Thompson, Philip & Elizabeth 
Dolliver
Tietze, Shandra & Erich
Tiffany, Ellen
Timo, Paul
Town, Karna
Twining, Theresa
Unruh, Wilbur
Uvan, William & Pamela
Vasquez, Mary
Vaughan, Denny & LuAnne
Vaughn, Julie & Leonard
Venezia, Domenick
Vikstrom, Nick & Erin
Wabey, Betty Nes
Walentoski, Cynthia
Ward, Betty
Ward, James & Karen
Warness, Nadia
Wayman, Emily
Whitaker, Cori
Wight, Dave & Holly
Winstanley, Lauren
Witzel, Lisa
Woodfield, Marion
Youngs, Christopher & Kristin 
Mattison
Zemanek, Steve & Carol
Zufall, Kathryn

From RBCA Scholarship, page 3

a one-page essay that addresses 
one or more of the following: (1) 
Describe an experience of how 
living in Richmond Beach, and 
partaking in the various community 
functions, has enriched your life and 
the community. (2) Describe what 
volunteering in Richmond Beach 
has meant to you. (3) Describe a 
valuable experience you have had 
while growing up in the Richmond 
Beach community. Scholarship 
applications will be evaluated by a 
committee based on defined criteria, 
including the content and quality 
of the essay and the amount of any 
volunteer activity the applicant has 
performed in the Richmond Beach 
community.

The RBCA web page 
( r i c h m o n d b e a c h w a . o r g /
scholarship.html) contains further 
information about the scholarship. 
(The QR code below will also 
access the page.) From that web 
page, interested applicants can 
download the form needed to apply. 
The completed form, along with the 
essay, should then be emailed to 
scholarship@richmondbeachwa.
org. Applications are due by 
Friday, May 20, 2022. Scholarship 
recipients will be notified beginning 
Wednesday, June 1, 2022. 

Community Association at this event 
if you have not already done so. This 
is just one more way to keep RBCA 
alive and thriving.

The eighth annual Steetzeria 
Benefit Dinner on Wednesday, 
March 16, from 4:30 to 7:30 p.m. 
is a take out, order in advance, 
menu. Participation in this fundraiser 
is by pre-order only. Schedule your 
pickup/take-out meal package by 
calling Streetzeria at (206) 755-
5433 starting March 9. Reservations 
will be scheduled in 15-minute 
increments between 4:30 to 7:30 p.m. 
Walk ups cannot be accommodated. 
Last year the event sold out several 
days before the event, so it is highly 
recommended that you make your 
reservation early!
	 For this event, the meal 
package will include a whole 12” 
pizza and salad. Choose from either 
the popular kale Caesar (croutons, 
lemon and Grana Padano) or a house 
salad (mixed greens, tomato and 
house-made tomato vinaigrette). 
The pizza selections for the night 
will be the four most popular pizzas 
on the menu: The Magnuson Park 
(traditional pepperoni; The Magnolia 
(old fashioned cheese); The Golden 
Gardens (homemade Italian sausage 
and caramelized onions) or The 
Carkeek Park (thyme mushrooms, 
finished with truffle oil). All pizzas 
come with red sauce and shredded 
mozzarella. With the large volume of 
orders, modifications or alternatives 
will not be offered.
	 The suggested minimum 
donation for the package, which 
feeds two to three people, is $30 
(additional donations are gratefully 
accepted). Payment can be made 
by credit card, cash or check to 
Streetzeria. All proceeds will 
be donated to Richmond Beach 
Community Association to support 
all the awesome events and services 

this neighborhood organization 
provides for the community, which 
benefit all of us and make Richmond 
Beach a wonderful place to live, 
play, work and retire.
	 Visit richmondbeachwa.
org/events for more information.

CUSTOMERS WHO MAKE AN ADDITIONAL 
DONATION OF $10 WILL RECEIVE TWO WINE 
GLASSES WHILE SUPPLIES LAST		
	           - PHOTO BY KATHRYN MULLER

2008 - Scott Becker, Anina Sill, 
Melanie Granfors
2009 -  Dick Deal, Vicki Stiles
2010 - Ed Adams, Tom Petersen
2011 - Lee’s Martial Arts Academy, 
Scott & Andie Piteo, Tracy Tallman
2012 - Sherry Edwards, Jack Malek, 
Marge Mueller
2013 - Bob Pfeiffer, Joe & Evie 
Phillips, Save Richmond Beach
2014 - Full Moon Thai Cuisine, 
Jack Hutt, Bill Willard
2015 - Jerry Patterson, Tom Penrod, 
Tammy Ceesay & SERVE Club
2016 - Tom McCormick, Allison 
Taylor, Don Wilson
2017 - Susie Johnson, Tom Mailhot, 
Streetzeria
2018 - Sheri Ashleman, Rick 
Ashleman, Jan Eckmann
2019 - Jan Manfredini, Gorgeous 
Gardens, Susan Chang
2020 - Diane Hettrick, Tom 
Petersen, Mark Anderson 
2021 - Christie Quigley, George 
Buswell, Beach House Greetings

From Marge Unruh award, page 
2 - Previous recipients (cont.)


